Dear Paul,
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I refer to your letter dated 24th October seeking my views on matters
relating to appeals by David Wilson Estates on KB/1 and the award of
costs against the Council.

As you would  appreciate I have no access to any relevant documents,
particularly the Inspector's rationale that led to the decision, so my response can only be made from memory and in general terms of matters as I saw them up until February 2005.

I was of course disappointed to learn that costs had been awarded
against the Council.

As we know, there was, and had been over many years considerable
disquiet in the Kibworth community over such a large allocation of new housing. It was always likely, therefore, that Elected Members, particularly those that represented the area, would continue at every part of the process to attempt to introduce delay or seek to change the policies to avoid the development taking place. Nobody should have been surprised about that, as local opinion was overwhelmingly against.   
There was a view that having lost the argument at the Local Plan Inquiry all efforts would have been better placed in ensuring the development went ahead in the best possible way. However this
wasn't a site of  half a dozen houses causing a local irritation , it
was 600 houses and the strategic linkages were significant.

Having said this though, there does come a time when difficult decisions have to be made and Members have the very difficult task of balancing their local allegiances with the strategic wellbeing of the District as a whole and very importantly take on board professional advice in doing so. Due to the scale of this development this was always going to be difficult for some, and these difficulties were compounded significantly by the fact that there was fundamentally different views being expressed at County and District level on a draft Housing SPG.

My recollection was that the County were saying the under-provision was insignificant in the bigger picture and delaying release would give an opportunity to review this and other potential sites in the CLPA in a strategic manner as part of provision up to 2016. The District professional advise was that the allocations in the adopted Local Plan which included KB/1 were paramount in ensuring that sufficient housing land would be available over the established plan period. It always seemed to the District officers that the only option that guaranteed  the supply of adequate housing land was the release of the sites progressively as identified and approved in the adopted Local Plan.  
When one considered the time it had taken to achieve the adoption of a Local Plan for the District it hardly seemed possible that totally new sites could be identified and approved within the any period that would avoid a significant shortfall in housing supply developing in coming years.  The issue was simply one of the timing of their release and not one of throwing this site back into the melting
pot as the County views seem to imply.

Nevertheless, the County view was important and could not be ignored and one became resigned to the view that the strength of their argument would have to be ultimately tested at a public inquiry if an appeal was lodged against a subsequent refusal to grant planning permission. I recall Members did use this difference of opinion in arriving at a decision not to adopt the Housing SPG which if it had been would have paved the way for a positive decision on the application. At that time I recall, they also acknowledged
that a public inquiry may be necessary to resolve differences.

I admired immensely the professionalism of the District Officers who
advised the Members, particularly that of the Planning Policy Manager. There were times when the pressures placed on staff dealing directly with this matter bordered on being unreasonable and unfair. It is difficult to accept when your professional advice is not being taken on board but to the staffs credit there was real appreciation and understanding on how sensitive the issues were for both the community and Members involved.

As far as any lessons to learn are concerned, it was, of course, very
relevant that there was conflicting views available to the Members from District and County. A difficult situation and a scenario to avoid. It was this difference which influenced the decisions of Harborough Members not to adopt the Housing SPG contrary to the advise of its own officers. It was the Districts responsibility to deliver an adequate supply of housing land through the land release policies established in the adopted Local Plan, and it was a procedural/policy nightmare that arose when a strategic review
by County sought to review allocations already made in that Plan. The fact that this dichotomy arose was the root cause of the difficulty and needs to be addressed for the future. The process of reviewing unimplemented allocations requires a fundamental rethink.

There was a degree of inevitability that an opinion which supported
delay and review would carry the day both at District and County. After all, it was the view of the County Council as County Planning Authority and most certainly an action supportive of considerable adverse community opinion.

For those reasons together I never believed that the Harborough Members were acting unreasonably in their decision making. Even though the District officers and myself weren't convinced by the contrary argument, you could not predict with total certainty the outcome in an appeal situation, particularly with the County position as it was. I would, however, have been much more content if the Members had taken the advise of their own officers.
  It seems very unfair, though, that  the District solely that should
bear the costs when another Authority's views were so material in the
decision making process. I trust that their support for the District's position at the subsequent planning appeal was very, very robust indeed even though it was obviously lost.


Yours sincerely,

Mike Wilson
